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Primary Care Network Package 
GPC launched a PCN package of support last week, which is flexible and wide-ranging and allows 
different PCNs and Clinical Directors to pick and choose the guidance, support and assistance they 
need. This includes access to a PCN community App, a forthcoming PCN Conference on 8 February 
2020, a package of learning & development services and support for legal, HR and insurance 
issues.    
 
 
GMS and PMS Amendment Regulations  
The GMS and PMS amendment regulations came into force on 1 October 2019. As usual, this is an 
amendment and not a new consolidated version of the full regulations, therefore the amendment must 
be read in conjunction with the 2015 consolidated regulations. 
 
NHS England proposals for the repeal of Section 75 of the Health and Social Care Act  
NHS England has approved a series of recommendations to the government for the introduction of an 
NHS Integrated Care Bill and the scrapping of section 75 of the Health and Social Care Act 2012, 
which forces the NHS to automatically advertise healthcare contracts for competitive bidding.  
 
The BMA opposed the 2012 Heath and Social Care Act and has repeatedly called for section 75 to be 
repealed, and GPC issued a public statement supporting the abolition of current legislation and calling 
for further details to be provided. It is hoped the new legislation will set out additional measures, 
reflecting the BMA’s campaigning, and GPC will be seeking clarity of what arrangements would 
replace Section 75. GPC also hope to influence the drafting of the Bill and will continue to lobby for a 
publicly funded and publicly provided NHS. 
 
 
Medicine Shortages 
A Serious Shortage Protocols for the antidepressant Fluoxetine 10mg, 30mg and 40mg capsules 
which are currently out of stock has been published by the Government. Fluoxetine 20mg capsules, 
tablets and oral solutions remain available in sufficient quantities to mitigate this supply issue during 
the affected period, and, therefore, SSPs have been issued, allowing pharmacists to switch to another 
strength of pharmaceutical form of Fluoxetine. Pharmacists would always have to use their 
professional judgment to decide whether it is appropriate to supply against an SSP and patients can 
always refuse the alternative and instead go to their GP to discuss alternative treatments. The NHS 
BSA webpage also includes useful operational guidance on SSPs and Q&As. 
 
In response, Farah Jameel, GPC England Executive team member said “While this protocol is a 
sensible measure in theory, patients must have the reassurance that changing the strength or form of 
their much-needed medication – in this case commonly used for mental health related conditions – 
won’t have any adverse effects. Furthermore, we have to be sure that it won’t add to GP workload or 
cause unnecessary confusion among practice teams.” Read the full statement here.  
 
The Government also announced that they are introducing new measures to tackle HRT shortages. 
The Government has confirmed new restrictions on the exportation of all variations of HRT products, 
some of which currently face supply shortages due to manufacturing issues. A poll by Chemist and 
Druggist which showed that pharmacists are experiencing shortages of every major type of medicine, 
including hormone replacement therapy (HRT) being the most common, antidepressants and anti-
epilepsy pills. In response to this, Farah Jameel, said: “There are lots of different reasons why drug 
shortages happen, but they are gradually getting worse and can have a serious effect on how quickly 
patients receive appropriate treatment. Practices often won’t know that a drug is in short supply until 
patients return from the pharmacy, and these extra GP appointments can dramatically add to their 
already burgeoning workload – as well as distressing patients.” Read the full statement here.  
 
 
Flu Vaccination Leaflets in Various Languages 
The national team have produced the ‘who should have it and why’ flu leaflet in various languages. 
These leaflets are a valuable resource for staff and patient/clients and are available here 

 

https://www.bma.org.uk/collective-voice/committees/general-practitioners-committee/gpc-england/gp-contract-agreement-england/primary-care-networks-pcns/pcn-services-how-we-can-help
http://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2019/1137/contents/made
https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.legislation.gov.uk%2Fuksi%2F2015%2F1862%2Fcontents%2Fmade&data=02%7C01%7CDHodgson%40bma.org.uk%7C7bb3c4fde05d420c3c7f08d7248a1590%7Cbf448ebee65f40e69e3133fdaa412880%7C0%7C0%7C637018047846675983&sdata=cBonVsNpI3Rs8g2HxT%2Bqqj87DjWhYIWjT7DSSl0JCUs%3D&reserved=0
https://www.bma.org.uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/2019/september/statement-on-the-repeal-of-section-75-of-the-health-and-social-care-act
https://www.nhsbsa.nhs.uk/pharmacies-gp-practices-and-appliance-contractors/serious-shortage-protocols-ssps
https://www.nhsbsa.nhs.uk/pharmacies-gp-practices-and-appliance-contractors/serious-shortage-protocols-ssps
https://www.nhsbsa.nhs.uk/pharmacies-gp-practices-and-appliance-contractors/serious-shortage-protocols-ssps
https://www.bma.org.uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/2019/october/hrt-shortages-have-gone-on-far-too-long-bma-responds-to-new-government-measures
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-restrictions-on-parallel-exports-to-tackle-hrt-shortages
https://www.chemistanddruggist.co.uk/news/pharmacy-staff-medicine-shortages-categories
https://www.chemistanddruggist.co.uk/news/pharmacy-staff-medicine-shortages-categories
https://www.bma.org.uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/2019/october/hrt-shortages-have-gone-on-far-too-long-bma-responds-to-new-government-measures
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/flu-vaccination-who-should-have-it-this-winter-and-why?utm_source=20a3b013-bd8e-4adb-ae9e-301958b4486c&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications&utm_content=immediate


Online Consultation Guidance 
NHS England has published guidance and an implementation toolkit for practices and commissioners, 
in using online consultations in primary care. Read more here. 
 
Babylon GP at Hand Planned Expansion 
GPonline has reported that that the online provider Babylon GP at Hand plans to expand to 
Manchester from early next year. In response to this Richard Vautrey, GPC, said: “'Practices in 
Manchester will be concerned about this proposed extension and the potential destabilising impact it 
could have. Cherry-picking largely healthier and wealthier patients at the expense of the poor and 
vulnerable is not what the NHS is about nor should be supporting. 
 
Practices want to be able to offer a full range of services to their patients, including where clinically 
appropriate digital services and video consultations, but they are dependent on CCGs and NHS 
England enabling this. There is therefore an urgent need to upgrade practice IT and this should be the 
priority, not focusing on alternative providers.” Read the full article here. 
 
 
PCSE Surveys 
GPC England ran a range of surveys in December 2017, which gave useful detail and evidence of the 
problems practice staff and LMCs were facing as a result of the service delivery of PCSE. The 
response was extremely helpful in their efforts to push NHS England to resolve these issues.  There 
are clearly a large number of on-going problems with this service and GPC are repeating the surveys 
to gauge how things are now. This will enable them to influence operational issues on your behalf and 
give the hard data to substantiate the anecdotal evidence GPC also receive.  
 
Please would practices and individual doctors take a few minutes to complete the following simple 
surveys: 
Survey of GP practices - please could you forward this to all your practices to complete. 
Survey of all GPs including trainees - we would appreciate it if you could share this with your 
members particularly with locum GPs and trainees. 
 
The deadline for responding to the surveys is noon, Friday 25 October. As you know the greater the 
response we have to these surveys, the stronger our hand when discussing matters with NHS 
England. We really appreciate your help on this. 
 
 
Debt and Mental Health Form (DMHEF) 
A new Debt and mental health form and process has been introduced following a cross sector 
agreement with the BMA. New BMA guidance has been published from 1

 
October 2019 and a much 

shorter form has been introduced that can be completed by a wider range of healthcare professionals, 
thereby reducing the burden on GPs. As part of the agreement, GPs in England can no longer charge 
a fee for completing the DMHEF.  The only contractual requirement is to answer yes or no when 
asked whether the indebted person has a mental health condition and if the answer is yes then to give 
the name of this condition. There is no obligation or expectation to complete the reverse of the form. 
All forms and accompanying guidance are available on the Money Advice Trust website.   
 
In response, Richard Vautrey said: “We want to empower patients by encouraging the use of self-
certification and reduce the need for GP practice involvement in these situations, but we hope that, 
where that’s not possible, this updated form will now make things quicker and easier for those to get 
the help they need and deserve.” Read the full statement here.  
 
 
Registration to the MHRA Central Alerting System (CAS) 
A reminder that from 1 October 2019, the Medicine and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency will 
send CAS patient safety and public health alerts directly to GP practices, replacing any local 
arrangements currently in place. All GP practices in England are contractually required to register to 
receive CAS alerts directly from the MHRA by accessing this portal. If practices have not already 
registered, we would suggest you do so as soon as you can.  
 
 

https://www.england.nhs.uk/publication/using-online-consultations-in-primary-care-implementation-toolkit/
https://www.gponline.com/gp-hand-set-expansion-manchester-early-2020/article/1661397
https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PCSEpracticesurvey
https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PCSEpractitionersurvey
https://www.bma.org.uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/2019/october/bma-helps-end-patient-charges-for-mental-health-debt-forms
https://www.bma.org.uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/2019/october/bma-helps-end-patient-charges-for-mental-health-debt-forms
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice/employment/fees/debt-and-mental-health-form
http://www.moneyadvicetrust.org/dmhef
https://www.bma.org.uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/2019/october/bma-helps-end-patient-charges-for-mental-health-debt-forms
https://www.cas.mhra.gov.uk/Register.aspx


Practices and Overseas Visitor Charging 
Nationally, some NHS Trust Overseas Visitor Managers (OVMs – staff member(s) responsible for 
charging overseas patients for NHS treatment in hospitals) have written to local GP practices 
requesting their help in identifying whether patients are eligible for free NHS care. Specifically, the 
OVMs have asked GPs to note on referrals that patients are ‘overseas visitors’ if they have been 
resident in the UK for less than 6 months. This is not a GP responsibility and that you are not required 
to do so but we have historically worked with the Trusts locally to assist the process and consider it 
helpful that you make overseas patients aware they may be charged for secondary care services. 
Whilst you are not stating eligibility this does pre-empt the charging discussion at the next step to help 
enable the NHS to receive payment where required.  
 
Guidance from the Department of Health and Social Care is explicitly clear that the responsibility for 
determining a patient’s eligibility for NHS care lies with the Trust and never with a GP or GP practice. 
This guidance also clarifies that the GMS1 supplementary questions regarding a patient’s eligibility for 
free care are not required to be completed before a patient can register with a GP practice, and that 
this should be made clear to prospective patients.  
 
The BMA has also produced specific guidance on access to healthcare for overseas patients, 
available here. If you have any questions the overseas charging system, or have examples of OVMs 
approaching your practice please share them with tbramwell@bma.org.uk  
 
 
The Stress of Pensions, Updating Records and TRS Statements 
The NHS Pension Scheme is complicated but is generally worthwhile, with additional benefits such as 
ill health retirement and life assurance. As previously highlighted, NHS England is working to ensure 
all pension records are correct. They have assured GPC that all records will be corrected in the long 
term and in advance of GPs taking retirement. GPC suggest that you keep copies of any 
correspondence you have with Capita (PCSE) or NHS pensions. In the interim you may want to check 
your record via the Total Rewards Statement (TRS), which was updated in August and will be 
updated again in December.  The cut-off date for the TRS update is 11 October. Read more in the 
blog by Krishan Aggarwal, member of GPC UK, Sessional GPs Committee and BMA Pensions 
committee. 
 
 
National Dynamic Purchasing System Events 
NHS England and NHS Improvement are launching a new online procurement tool which will include 
a list of pre-approved GP providers that local commissioners can invite to deliver their local GP 
service needs, including caretaker services. This approach, known as a Pseudo Dynamic Purchasing 
System (PDPS), is planned to be live from January 2020. A number of national engagement events 
are planned for current and prospective GP providers to find out more: 
Horizon Leeds - 23 October 2019 (2 – 4 pm) 
Edgbaston Stadium - 28 October 2019 (2 – 4 pm) 
Ambassadors Bloomsbury Hotel, London - 30 October 2019 (2 – 4 pm) 
  
To book your attendance click on the event booking link here  
 
 
GPC Newsletter 
Read the latest GPC newsletter here. 
 
 

 
 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/771515/Guidance_on_implementing_the_overseas_visitor_charging_regulations.pdf
https://www.bma.org.uk/advice/employment/ethics/overseas-visitors-guidance/patient-groups-exempt-from-charge
mailto:tbramwell@bma.org.uk
https://www.bma.org.uk/connecting-doctors/the_practice/b/weblog/posts/the-stress-of-pensions-updating-records-and-trs-statements
https://www.events.england.nhs.uk/national-dynamic-purchasing-system-events
https://bma-mail.org.uk/t/JVX-6IJ57-1BJCJOU46E/cr.aspx

